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It is with great sadness that Santa 
has decided not to visit High 
Halstow this year before he starts 
his mammoth annual world tour 
giving out presents to all the 
children.  Santa said, in an 
exclusive interview with the High 
Halstow Times, that although he 
would love to visit his favourite 

village in Kent before visiting the 
rest of the world, due to the 
latest government Covid-19 
advice and the current 
restrictions on households 
mixing, he thought it best not to 
put people at risk by touring the 
streets of High Halstow.  He 
hoped that everyone would 

understand and that he was sure 
that he would be back next year.

Santa’s High Halstow Christmas Eve Visit

Lytchgate Appeal - Thank You



2

High Halstow and District 
Gardening Club

This past year has been like no 
other.  I’m sorry to say that most 
of our events were cancelled and 
meetings indefinitely suspended . 
On the positive side even though 
we were in lockdown for a large 
part of the year we had our 
gardens to enjoy coupled with 
the good weather. Lots of the 
members were so disappointed 
that we had to cancel our 
summer show during the 
lockdown as they had spent so 
much of their time in the garden 
and had managed to sow, plant 
and   grow so much produce 
worthy of entering into the 
competition. 
We really hope that next year 
things will improve and we will all 
be able to meet again in the 
Memorial Hall. We have really 
missed each other’s company, the 
talks, chatting with our fellow 
members the planned outings 
and social events .
We are looking forward to getting 
together again soon. In the 
meantime please keep safe.
The committee   would like wish 
all of our members and families a 
lovely Christmas and a much 
better New Year. 
Mike Hughes 

Collection for the
Refuse Collectors

I, and I am sure most of the 
villagers would agree, that the 
refuse collectors or ‘ bin men ‘, 
have really done an incredible job 
throughout the past year, never 
letting us down with the weekly 
collection of everything. During 
the first lockdown many people, 
myself included were putting out 
extra bags and two brown bins; 
always these were dealt with. 
I thought it would be a nice thank 
you, to ask at the shop if we could 

place a collection box to show our 
appreciation for their hard work. 
I know of people in other areas 
that do not enjoy a weekly 
collection. 
Money collected would be 
handed over on the last collection 
day before Christmas. 
The sum of money collected 
could be announced in the first 
edition of the New Year.

Nativity Celebration

This time last year we held a 
children’s event in Church 
creating a lovely Nativity Scene.   
Due to the restrictions this year 
we will not be able to do that.   
Why not put a Nativity picture in 
your window as part of your 
Christmas celebrations.

Village Volunteering Event
th12  December

We were lucky with the weather 
again and had a successful event 
in November so the Parish 
Council is inviting you to join us 
next time. Please come along to 
the Village Volunteering event 

th
which will be on Saturday 12  
December starting at 9am.
Meet in the Village Hall car park, 
making sure not to gather in a 
group of more than six (or two or 
whatever is the number when the 
time comes) while we're waiting 
to get started. Once we've 
collected a hi-vis vest, a litter 
picker, a black sack (with a 
handihoop!) and anything else we 
might need we will disperse 
around the village. 
We are looking forward to some 
new volunteers joining in next 
time, particularly some younger 
residents if possible. The event 
will only last for about an hour 
and a half, but please feel free to 
leave sooner if you need to; your 
contribution will be appreciated. 
We look forward to seeing you 
there. Bring your own gloves.
As well as litter picking there'll 
probably be some repair jobs to 
be done, as well as pruning 
overgrown bushes and 
overhanging tree branches and 
whatever else needs our 
attention. 
Please help to keep our lovely 
village looking spick and span.

Chris Peek
on behalf of the Parish Council.

High Halstow Parish 
Council

Monthly Surgeries

Owing to the current situation, 
we apologise for the fact that the 
monthly Parish Council Surgeries 
will not take place at Kings 
Kitchen until further notice.

You can of course contact any of 
your parish councillors if you have 
an urgent problem. Their 
telephone numbers are contained 
in the High Halstow Times.

Cllrs Chris Watson and Gary 
Jerreat

High Halstow Parish Council

HH Village Websites

Please visit the Parish Council 
website for everything about our 
village. You can see the minutes 
of your Parish Council or look up 
local groups in the village, past 
copies of the High Halstow Times, 
and pictures of recent events.  
www.highhalstow-pc.gov.uk
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RSPB Decline to
Support HIF Bid

In the response to a letter, High 
Halstow resident Mr John Colleer 
received the response below 
from Beccy Speight, Chief 
Executive Officer of the RSPB, 
revealing that the society had 
declined to support Medway's 
HIF bid. 

This was despite the initial 
statement to the contrary from 
government housing agency, 
Homes England. In a written 
exchange between Homes 
England and  Messrs Leigh Day, 
solicitors for  High Halstow and 
Hoo parish councils, Homes 
England and Medway Council 
claimed that RSPB supported the 
HIF Bid.  When pressed, Homes 
England released the letter, which 
made it plain that the RSPB did 
not support it. 

The letter from RSPB to Mr 
Colleer states: 

“Dear Mr. Colleer,

Thank you so much for your 
email, and for taking the time to 
write to me.

The Hoo Peninsula is a really 
important place for the RSPB.  We 
have been managing nature 
reserves in the area since 1953 
and have fought some 
considerable battles to save it 
from harmful developments (you 
may recall the 'No Airport at 
Cliffe 'campaign).  Once again, 
you're absolutely right, it is at 
risk.  Across the South East we are 
seeing high levels of house 
building and, although we 
understand the demand for 
housing, we need to make sure 
that the right homes are put in 
the right places.  In the case of 
the Hoo Peninsula, we are facing 

a lot of housing 
proposed to be 
built in a very 
sensitive 
location, being 
near to both 
Lodge Hill and 
the Thames 
Estuary and 
Marshes.

At this stage of 
the process, from our 
perspective, the priority is to 
make sure that the planning 
authority, Medway Council, 
understands the potential impact 
of the proposed housing on 
nature and to ensure that any 
Biodiversity Net Gain and 
mitigation work will truly deliver.  
We have been making this clear 
to Medway as they collate what 
they call a 'cumulative ecological 
impact assessment'.  We have 
also been talking to High Halstow 
and Hoo parish councillors to 
keep them in the loop with this 
process and to help them develop 
their own response.

A big problem with housing 
development, we find, is that it is 
often delivered in a developer-
influenced and non-strategic way, 
which in Kent has led to a gradual 
erosion of open countryside and 
poor outcomes for nature.  The 
award of a Housing Infrastructure 
Fund grant for Medway gives 
some hope of a more joined-up 
solution.  However, there is still a 
big risk that we are left with an 
over-developed and nature-
depleted landscape on the Hoo 
Peninsula.  Because of this, we 
have been very clear with 
Medway about our expectations 
and will continue to assess the 
proposals to ensure they deliver 
for nature.

With regard to supporting the 
proposals, we were asked by 
Medway to support their 
application to the Housing 
Infrastructure Fund but declined 
to do so.  Instead, we wrote 
outlining our concerns.  Because 
it is usually more effective to have 
a positive influence on a 
potentially damaging 
development early on in the 
planning process, we often try to 
engage with local authorities in 
some way.  Unfortunately this can 
be misconstrued as support.  
However, I can assure you that 
our interest is in saving nature on 
the Hoo Peninsula in the face of a 
development threat and we will 
continue to take the action 
required to deliver that interest.”

 Signed by Beccy Speight CEO 
RSPB

George Crozer (HHPC Chair)



To advertise in this publication:
£88 Whole Page,

£44 Half Page,
£22 Quarter Page,
£11 Eighth Page.

editor@highhalstow.org.uk

Inconsiderate Parking
Please be aware of where and 
how you are parking around the 
village.  It has been bought to the 
attention of the Parish Council 
that people are parking on or 
across pavements, which is 
forcing pedestrians and children 
to walk in the road.
Also some parking is creating 
pinch-points which limits access 
for emergency vehicles or can 
cause collisions with oncoming 
vehicles.

  High Halstow Times 

Distributers

Many thanks to everyone 

who has helped distribute 

the High HalstowTimes

during this difficult year .

Thank you!

Al the very best for 2021
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Had a new Baby?
Small Grants 
available from 
Relief in Need

The High Halstow Relief in Need charity has 
small grants available to anyone living in the 
village that has a new baby who is under six 
months old. All you need to do to qualify is 
live in the village and have a new born 
baby. To request a grant email the charity at: 
office.hhrin@gmail.com 

Your Parish Councillors
George Crozer, Chair 07711 432598 

e.mail: George.crozer@highhalstow-pc.gov.uk

Christine Watson, Vice Chair 01634 256529 
Linda Atkinson 07825 619353

Ray Collins 01634 250105

Gary Jerreat 07880 697657

Tim Munday 07730 477017

Marilyn Stone 07944 490903

 

Your councillors may also be contacted 
through the Parish Clerk:

Jenny Allen 01634 710086

High Halstow Relief in Need
The charity has existed in High Halstow for many years and is an amalgamation of smaller charities/private 
trusts, the oldest of which dates from 1716 and exists to help the residents of the Parish of High Halstow who 
are going through a time of need or hardship.  This could include not only widows and widowers but also to 
help people of all ages and from all walks of life. Requests can also be made by organisations or groups in 
the Parish.
Requests for financial assistance can be made at any time of year, in writing, email or in person to any one of 
the Trustees.  A resident can apply on behalf of someone else in the village—but their permission must be 
obtained first of all.  All requests are dealt with in the strictest confidence.  If you are not sure about a request 
and think it may be rejected, do not be afraid to speak to any of the Trustees listed below about it.  These 
funds are there for villagers who need help.

 Rev. Stephen Gwilt  The Rectory  01634 250637

 Stuart Bailey   27 Cooling Road 07976 760 844

 June Collins   6 Marsh Crescent 01634 250105

 John Myatt   Decoy Hill Road 01634 256 185

 Chris Peek   2 Willlowbank Drive 01634 252 604

 Tamsin Stowers

 Natasha Turner  12 Marsh Crescent 

 Office email   office.hhrin@gmail.com
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Dear HHT,
I'd like to thank all the people 
involved in helping me find & 
rescue my cat on November 5th. 
She was found in the ditch along 
Brittania Road & had been 
missing for 2 nights.
I appreciate the couple who came 
to my home (Lisa & William ) to 
let me know where she was & 
also the couple (Donna & I 
apologise I don't know the other 
gentleman's name ) that waited 
with her until I got there. 
I'd also like to thank Jill who 
phoned the vets letting them 
know we were on our way, once 
there we were seen straight away.
Last  but not least my neighbour 
Katie for posting details on 
Facebook.  The advantages of 
Facebook!

Angie
Harrison Drive. 

Dear HHT,
It is with sadness that I must tell 
you that Marty passed away this 
morning after her 8 month fight 
against Cancer.  She will be very 
sadly missed by her Husband of 
nearly 60 years, and her family    I 
would like to thank her 2 friends 
who turned up to see her all 
through her illness.

John Pink
Goodwood Close

Dear Friends of High Halstow

Many of you will know that I 
actually left the village some 
years ago but as Gary keeps 
pointing out, I keep coming back! 
I had hoped to continue with the 

quiz nights and theatre trips for 
this year before I retired and 
moved to Devon, but Covid had 
other ideas. Well I actually retire 
on 18th December and move to 
Devon on 21st - I like a challenge - 
moving in Christmas week. I was 
hoping to come up to the village 
to say goodbye to everyone but 
with the latest tiers 
announcement that is now not 
possible.

I just wanted to thank everyone for 
their support over the years, High 
Halstow will always be in my heart 
and the best community I have 
ever had the privilege to live in. I 
have made some very special 
friendships which I will always be 
grateful for and I'd like to think I've 
made a difference with all the 
events I got involved in - from 
running the Christmas parades to 
being editor of The Times, from 
making glove puppets with the 
children at the school to running 
the quizzes for twenty odd years.

Now for the bad news, I'll be back - 
sorry Gary! I can't just walk away 
from the quizzes and theatre trips, 
so when the Covid crisis has gone 
away or at least is under control, I 
will come back and we will have 
one more quiz and maybe some 
tea and biscuits too!

In the meantime if there is anyone 
who feels they would like to run 
the quiz nights or organise the 
theatre trips, just give me a ring on 
07702 196179 and we can have a 
chat.
Thank you to everyone who has 
cared about me, especially my 
poor health in the past few years, 
and for always being there for me.  
I now look forward to a new 

Readers Letters
& Emails

adventure in Devon with Matthew, 
Kerry and my new granddaughter 
Amahle (9 weeks old).

Love and best wishes to you all, 
stay safe

Margaret Church

Dear HHT,

As we approach the end of 2020, 
I think it is important to thank all 
those critical workers in the 
village, and throughout the 
country, that have kept going 
throughout both lockdowns.  
Without these selfless individuals, 
what has been an extremely 
difficult year, would certainly 
been a lot worse.  And closer to 
home I know there have been 
lots of selfless acts to ensure our 
nearest and dearest have been 
looked after and cared for.  Due 
to the tight tier 3 restrictions it 
has been decided not to have 
Father Christmas visit the village 
on Christmas Eve, as in the past 
15 years or so.  I know that he 
and his helpers will be sadly 
missed but to ensure we all have 
a happy and especially healthy 
Christmas and New Year I believe 
this to be the right decision.  
Finally I would like to thank 
everyone that has helped with 
the many challenges the Parish 
Council have faced this year with 
regards to the Local 
Neighbourhood Plan and helping 
to shape how our village will 
develop in the future years.

I wish you all a Merry Christmas 
and Happy New Year

George Crozer HHPC
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